Cook, Lewis D.. "The Smith Family of Bedford, N.Y. and Maidenhead, N.J.", Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey, Vol 46 pp. 49-61 & 122-132; May 1971. Article reproduced on Brøderbund Software's Family Archive CD #182 (Family History: New Jersey Genealogies #1, 1600s-1800s). [Page numbers are Broderbund's, not GMNJ's.]

# <u>¾¾¾¾¾¾¾¾¾¾¾¾¾¾¾¾</u>

# The Smith Family of Bedford, N. Y., and Maidenhead, N. J.

#### LEWIS D. COOK, F.A.S.G.

JOHN SMITH, bricklayer, of New York City, purchased from Isaac Deschamps, merchant, of the same place, 17 March 1680, a two-acre home lot, a 40-acre farm lot, and four pieces of meadow, all in Bedford, in the Town of Brooklyn, Kings Co., L. I., N. Y., erected a house, and resided there at the time of his death in 1684. The hamlet of Bedford developed at the crossing of the highway east from Brooklyn Ferry to Jamaica with the road north from Flatbush to Newtown. Apparently, he was the "Jan Smit" who was assessed at one poll (head)  $\pounds 18$ , and one horse  $\pounds 12$ , in the "Valuation of Breucklyn, taken Sept. 26, 1683" (NYDH 2:502). From the fact that his will of 7 December 1683 named as guardians of his children Samuel Spicer and William Richardson, both Quakers (unlike Smith) and residents of Gravesend, L. I., but of no relation to him, he may be identified with the John Smith of Gravesend who bought plantation no. 35 there, 13 February 1660 and sold it to his "father-in-law" (stepfather) William Goulder, of the same place, 20 March 1665 (Bergen, Early Settlers of Kings County, L. I., [hereafter BKCS] p. 266; GMNJ 29:49, 40:82, corrections). \*

Although John<sup>1</sup> Smith of Bedford bequeathed his estate to his children by his will, but failed to name them therein, it is obvious that the Thomas<sup>2</sup> and Jasper<sup>2</sup> Smith who owned the same property and sold it in 1696 were his sons. Each of them named an eldest son John Smith. Thomas<sup>2</sup> Smith married Susannah Matthews of Jamaica, L. I., but he named his "father-in-law Ralph Hunt" co-executor of his will of 8 October 1702. Hence, it can be deduced that the Capt. Ralph Hunt of Jamaica, L. I., who also removed to Maidenhead, Hunterdon Co., N. J., by 1699, had married Susannah Smith, widow of this John Smith of Bedford, Kings County, L. I., before 1688, if indeed he left a widow.

\*Pages 236 and 247, this volume.

By deed of 17 March 1680, Isaac Deschamps\* of New York City, merchant, conveyed to John Smith of the same city, bricklayer, for  $\pounds 50$ , a twoacre home lot bounded north by the highway, east by Peter Palmatier, south and west by the common woods; also 40 acres of upland bounded north by Theunis Jansen, south by Peter Palmatier, east and west by the common woods; and four pieces of meadow, all in the town of Bedford in the West Riding of Yorkshire on Long Island, excepting on the west side of the home lot a piece of ground 80 feet wide and in depth from the north or front line of said lot to the rear thereof, all of which was formerly in the possession of Maillord Journy and Dirick Storme. (Acknowledged 14 March 1694/5 and recorded 19 March 1694/5 in Kings County Conveyances, Liber 2, page 47. The abstract published in the NYGBR 54:110 mistakes the date of recording for that of the deed.)

By deed of 20 March 1694/5, Isaac Deschamps of the city of New York, merchant, conveyed to Thomas Smith of Jamaica, Queens Co., Island of Nassau [L. I.], for ten shillings and "other good causes and considerations," a parcel of land in Bedford, Brooklyn Township, Island of Nassau, bounded west by a home lot formerly in possession of John Smith, Maillord Journy, and Dirick Storme, and now in possession of said Isaac Deschamps, 80 feet wide, on the west side of said lot, to extend in length from the north or front line of said lot to the south or rear thereof, which said home lot was formerly sold to one John Smith by said Isaac Deschamps by deed of 17 March 1680 (as above). (Recorded same date in Liber 2, page 49, whence this abstract.)

By deed of 20 October 1696, Thomas Smith and Jasper Smith, late of Bedford, Brooklyn Township, Kings County, Island of Nassau, conveyed to John Bibout of the same place, for  $\pounds$  110, the house or home lot containing two acres, and the upland belonging to it, 40 acres, and the four parcels of meadow, with description the same as in the above deed of 17 March 1680. (Acknowledged and recorded 23 October 1696 in Liber 2, p. 106, whence this abstract; see also NYGBR 54:247.)

The will of John Smith of Bedford, Brooklyn, Kings Co., dated 7 December 1683 and proved 8 October 1684, leaves his cstate to his children, not named, and appoints Samuel Spicer‡ and William Richardson† guardians and

Huguenot Emigration, 1885, 2:212).

‡ Samuel Spicer, b. about 1640, probably in R. I., son of Thomas Spicer of Gravesend, Kings Co., L. I., N. Y. (who d. there in 1658, his will naming son Samuel Spicer execr.,

<sup>\*</sup>Isaac Deschamps, likewise known as Saviot or Sceviot Broussard, was in New York as early as 1674. In 1683 he bought a parcel of land in that city for Pierre Daille. He removed to Boston, but returned in or before 1686 to New York, where he made trouble in the French Church. His wife, whose name he seems to have assumed, was Mary Broussard. Deschamps was one of the settlers in Narragansett. His last abode was in New Rochelle, where Marie Broussard in 1709 sold land formerly belonging to him. His daughter married first Benjamin D'Harriette, and after his death, Andre Stuckey (Baird, Hist.

administrators over the children, and Jan Damen, constable, Theunis Janse, and Daniel D. Rappalje, overseers (abstract in NYGBR 47:170.) The appraisment of the estate of "John Smith, deceased, lying in and about Bedford within the jurisdiction of the towne of Brewklin," made by Thomas Lambertse, Jan Gerrits, John Damen, Teunis Jansen, and Daniel Rappalie, 27 March 1685, listed 40 acres of upland, a two-acre meadow, a house lot with an house on it, all valued at  $\pounds$ 70; a mare with saddle  $\pounds$ 4; his clothing  $\pounds$ 8; bedding  $\pounds$ 25; wooden ware  $\pounds$ 2; tools and ironwork  $\pounds$ 13.13.0; brass and copper  $\pounds$ 7; pewter  $\pounds$ 3; tin wares etc.  $\pounds$ 3.3.0; a total of  $\pounds$ 145 (*Hist. Kings Co. & Brooklyn*, 1884, p. 420-a).

Children of John Smith, among others:

- +1. Thomas,<sup>2</sup> b. by 1675; d. in 1702.
- +2. Jasper, b. by 1678; d. in 1770.

1. THOMAS<sup>2</sup> SMITH, born in or shortly before 1675, resided in Bedford Village, Town of Brooklyn. He removed thence with his younger brother Jasper Smith, as is evident from the Kings County deed of 1696 cited above, and they are found in Maidenhead Township, Burlington Co., N. J., by 1699, per deed evidence cited under No. 2 Jasper Smith. Thomas Smith died there in November 1702. He married Susannah Matthews, daughter of Samuel Matthews, Sr., of Jamaica, L. I. She died in 1695. (AG 25:72 and 33:124; NYGBR 65:120; NJA 21:531.)

The will of Thomas Smith of Maidenhead Township, Burlington Co., N. J., dated 8 October 1702 and proved 30 December 1702, names wife Suzannah, son John, daughter Suzannah, and an expected child; and appoints father-inlaw Ralph Hunt, William Green, and William Hixson executors. The inventory of personal estate, made by Thomas Lambert, Joshua Wright, and John Bainbridge, and appraised at  $£324:9:6\frac{1}{2}$ , was dated 14 November 1702 (NJA 23:433). The "father-in-law Ralph Hunt," named a co-executor, was evidently Capt. Ralph Hunt who came from Jamaica, L. I., with wife Susannah, to Maidenhead, Burlington Co., N. J., by 1699, and died there testate in Jan-

NYGBR 47:227) was arrested and indicted as a Quaker there in 1661; was a magistrate 1687-1684; m. 21 May 1665, by Friends ceremony at Oyster Bay, L. I., Esther Tilton, dau. of John Tilton of Gravesend, who had been banished to Oyster Bay in 1663 for attending Quaker meetings. The births of the first 7 of 9 children of Samuel and Esther (Tilton) Spicer were recorded by N. Y. Monthly Meeting (*Encycl. American Quaker Genealogy*, 3:297; see also SHGM 5:13, and 292; and BKCS p. 242).

<sup>†</sup> William Richardson of Gravesend, Kings Co., L. I., in 1687, an active member of Society of Friends, died testate in Westchester, N. Y., in 1692 (Colls. N. Y. Hist. Soc., 1898, p. 215). He had issue by 2nd wife Amy (who d. 5 Feb. 1683/4): William, b. 15 Jan. 1678/9 at the house of Matt Priors in Killingworth; Thomas, b. 10 Sept. 1680; and John, b. 10 Dec. 1683, d. in July 1688, per records of N. Y. Monthly Meeting, Encycl. Amer. Quaker Gen. 3:267; BKCS 269, NYGBR 3:188.

uary 1733, having married second one Elizabeth (-----), who survived him and married Philip Phillips (*Ibid.*, 30:256). Apparently, Ralph Hunt married first Susannah Smith, widow, mother of Thomas Smith.

Children of Thomas and Susannah (Matthews) Smith:

+3. John,<sup>3</sup> b. in 1699; d. 19 Apr. 1748.

4. Susannah, b. before 1702.

5. A child, b. in 1702.

2. JASPER SMITH, born in or shortly before 1678, resided in Bedford village, Town of Brooklyn. He removed thence with his older brother Thomas Smith, as is evident from the Kings County deed of 1696 cited above, and they are found in Maidenhead Twp., Burlington Co., N. J., by 1699. (That township was included in the erection of Hunterdon County from Burlington in 1714.) Jasper Smith, Sr., freeholder, died in Maidenhead in March 1770, aged 92 years or more, having survived his wife, whose name escapes recovery here. He was commissioned a justice of the peace for the County of Hunterdon, 1719-1727 (PGM 8:64, 142, 150, 240) and in 1734, 1739, and 1749, but he petitioned to be dismissed from the commission on 21 December 1757 (NJA 15:98; 16:91; 17:137).

The names of Thomas Smith and Jasper Smith are the ninth and tenth of the 28 grantees, all of Maidenhead, in the deed of 18 March 1698/9 by which the West Jersey Society conveyed to them a tract of 100 acres there on which to erect a meeting house and school house and to provide a burying ground (NJA 21:517, abstract; *Rev. John Moore of Newtown, L. I.*, p. 423, for transcript in full).

By deed of 18 December 1710, Jasper Smith of Maidenhead, yeoman, conveyed to Richard Furman of Newtown, Queens Co., L. I., yeoman, for  $\pounds 60$  silver money, a tract of 100 acres in Hopewell, said county, bounded southwest by Ralph Hunt and John Bainbridge, northwest by Richard Hall, north by Rehoboth Gannett, and southeast by Five Mile Run and Arthur Kyrk, which was sold by Thomas Revell, agent for the West Jersey Society, to said Jasper Smith (West Jersey Deed Book 0:363).

By deed of 22 July 1740, Jasper Smith, Sr., of Maidenhead, yeoman, conveyed to Jasper Smith, Jr., "son of the said Jasper Smith, Sr.," tracts of 150 and 25 acres in Maidenhead, with the houses etc., beginning at an oak tree on the south side of Five Mile Run, in the line of Benjamin Brearley, thence along his line and that of Matthew Roger to the corner of Thomas Smith, thence along his line to a tree near said run, thence down said run to a maple tree on its north side; thence along said Jasper Smith, Sr.'s line to a maple sapling on the north side of said run, thence down said run to the place of beginning, 150 acres. The witnesses were John Smith, Joshua Smith, and Joseph Yard, which last-named attested the signature of the grantor on

17 February 1759, and the deed was recorded on 9 October following in West Jersey Deed Book P:152.

The will of Jasper Smith of Maidenhead Township, Hunterdon Co., N. J., freeholder, dated 29 November 1769 and proved 11 April 1770, devises to cldest son John the plantation on which he now dwells; to grandson Waters Smith the plantation whereon his father, my second son Jasper Smith, dwelled when he died; to third son Thomas the plantation where he lives; to fourth son Samuel 20 shillings; to grandson John Smith, fourth son of my son Samuel, 100 acres from the plantation whereon I live, to be on the east side of the road from Trenton to Princeton, said grandson to maintain his mother Elizabeth Smith, his father's wife; to grandson Jasper, second son of my son John, 2 acres of meadow adjoining the widow Hunt's lot; to my youngest son Joshua the rest of the plantation whereon I live, he to pay to my son Ralph, his brother, £100; and the moveable estate to my sons Samuel, Ralph, and Joshua; and appoints son Ralph and grandson Waters Smith executors (abstract of original will). Waters Smith renounced executorship on 9 April 1770 in writing witnessed by Israel Smith and Jean Smith. Ralph Smith also renounced in writing on 7 April 1770, witnessed by John Biles and Samuel Smith, whereupon Joshua Smith was appointed administrator. He gave bond dated 15 June 1770, and filed the account dated 23 March 1772 (NJA 33:394). The signature of Joshua Smith, adminr., on his bond is identical with that of Joshua Smith of Oxford Township, Sussex Co., N. J., whose will was dated 4 September 1777. The other son, Ralph Smith, evidently renounced executorship by reason of his removal from Maidenhead to Hanover, Morris Co., N. J.

Children of Jasper Smith, Sr.:

- + 6. John,<sup>3</sup> b. say 1699; d. 1779.
- + 7. Jasper, b. 1701; d. 19 Sept. 1754.
- + 8. Thomas, b. say 1703; d. after 1769.
  - 9. Samuel, b. say 1705; d. after 1769; m. Elizabeth (-----), and had a 4th son John Smith, named in grandfather Jasper Smith's will.
- +10. Ralph, b. say 1707; d. July 1784.
- +11. Joshua, bapt. 22 June 1714; d. Nov. 1784.

3. JOHN<sup>3</sup> SMITH, born in 1699 in Maidenhead Township, died there on 19 April 1748, aged 49 years, per gravestone inscription in the Upper Burying Ground at the northeast end of the village of Lawrenceville, formerly Maidenhead. John Smith and Hannah his wife were admitted to membership in the Presbyterian Church of Maidenhead on 12 September 1734. Although John Smith names his "brother-in-law William Waters" an executor (see below), it is found that the latter had an only sister Elizabeth Waters, who was born in 1722 and died 29 December 1771, first wife of Andrew Muirhead of Hopewell Township (NJA 33:466 and 467). But Mary, wife of William Waters, was admitted to membership in the Presbyterian Church of Hope-

well on 19 August 1735. Her surname has not been recovered here, but she may have been sister to Hannah, wife of John Smith, which would explain the fraternity of their husbands.

The will of John Smith of Maidenhead, yeoman, dated 1 March 1747/8 and proved 4 May 1748, names wife Hannah; bequeaths to son John the plantation when he is of age, at which time testator's wife is to remove to the house and plantation on the west side of Five Mile Run; to son Thomas, when of age, the said latter plantation; devises to daughters Mary, Elizabeth, Susannah, Hannah, Sarah, and Priscilla; and appoints brother-in-law William Waters and John Ely, Senr., of Maidenhead, executors. Witnesses: Joshua Smith, William Ball, Peter Verdal (NJA 30:441.)

Children of John and Hannah Smith:

+12. John,<sup>4</sup> b. after 1727; d. Dec. 1769.

- +13. Thomas, b. 23 May 1743; d. 18 Oct. 1799.
  - 14. Mary, d. after 1748.
  - 15. Elizabeth, ditto.
  - 16. Susannah, ditto.
  - 17. Hannah, ditto.
  - 18. Sarah, ditto.
  - 19. Priscilla, ditto.

6. JOHN<sup>3</sup> SMITH, born in say 1699, eldest son of Jasper Smith of Maidenhead Township, died there intestate in November 1779; Isabel Smith, widow,\* and [her brother] Joseph Tindall of Trenton Township, said county, gave bond as administrators, 22 November 1779, with their brothers-in-law John Phillips and Nathaniel Temple as witnesses (NJA 34:478).

Children of John and Isabel (Tindall) Smith:

- +20. John,<sup>4</sup> b. say 1735; d. Oct. 1812.
- +21. Jasper, b. 1740; d. 10 Apr. 1820.
- +22. Joshua, b. 1745; d. Nov. 1785.
- +22a. Elizabeth, m. John Lanning.

7. JASPER<sup>3</sup> SMITH, JR., second son of Jasper Smith, Sr., of Maidenhead Twp., born in 1701, died there 19 September 1754 in his 54th year, per gravestone inscription in the Upper Burying Ground, Lawrenceville. His widow Keziah Smith and eldest son Waters Smith gave bond as administrators on his estate, 11 September 1754, with Thomas Stevens as fellow bondsman, all of Maidenhead (NJA 32:199).

Jasper Smith, Jr., married about 1725 Keziah Smith, daughter of "Mr." Thomas Smith of Jamaica, L. I.<sup>†</sup> She died 2 November 1779, aged 77 years,

\* See appendix, "Tindall Family."

<sup>†</sup>Mr. Thomas Smith d. 12 Oct. 1722 in his 70th yr. (g. s., Prospect Cem., Jamaica, L. I.). By wife Rachel, he had issue (AG 25:76):

per gravestone inscription with her husband's. Children of Jasper and Keziah (Smith) Smith, Jr.:

- +23. Waters,<sup>4</sup> b. 1732; d. 17 Aug. 1820.
- +24. Jasper, b. 1737; d. 5 Oct. 1813.
- +25. Israel, b. 1738; d. 1 July 1818.
- 26. Benjamin, d. after 1817. See will of No. 23.
- +27. Catherine, m. Thomas Stevens.

8. THOMAS<sup>3</sup> SMITH, born say 1703, third son of Jasper Smith, Sr., of Maidenhead Township, died after 1769, the year of his father's will, in which he was named a devisee; but his estate is not found in the county probate records, and the year of his death is not recovered here. He may have removed from Maidenhead to Morris County, N. J., as did his brother Ralph. But there is no evidence of that, other than the fact that his son James Smith resided in or near Morristown in the period 1772-1785, according to the register of the First Presbyterian Church there. The will of Elizabeth (Hazard) Hunt, second wife and widow of Edward Hunt of Newtown, Queens Co., N. Y., dated 3 September 1747, devises to her daughter Hannah, wife of Thomas Smith of New Jersey, her Negro wench Dinah, and the residue of her estate to her grandchildren, not by names, the children of her daughter Hannah, and of her son Jonathan (AG 26:7). Hannah (Hunt) Smith died 17 August 1759, aged 47 years, per gravestone in the Upper Burying Ground, Lawrenceville. A family record states that she was born 21 March 1709, and died 8 August 1759 (Genealogy & History, 1940, no. 1791). Children of Thomas and Hannah (Hunt) Smith (Ibid.):

27a. Nathaniel, b. 19 Aug. 1735.

- 27b. Elizabeth, b. 20 Apr. 1738.
- +27c. James, b. 3 July 1740.
  - 27d. Abigail, b. 21 Mar. 1743.
  - 27c. Christian, b. 4 May 1747.
  - 27f. Sarah, b. 6 Oct. 1749.
  - 27g. Elijah, b. 13 Aug. 1755.

10. RALPH<sup>8</sup> SMITH, fifth son of Jasper Smith, Sr., of Maidenhead Township, died in July 1784 in Hanover Township, Morris County, N. J. His

- 1. Dr. Israel Smith, d. unm. (testate) 9 Apr. 1734, aged 28 yrs. (g.s.).
- 2. Rachel Smith, d. unm., testate, Apr. 1747.
- 3. Hannah Smith, m. George Woolsey who d. testate in Hopewell, Mar. 1762 (NJA 33:488).
- 4. Judith Smith, d. 19 Oct. 1764, "the virtuous consort of the Rev. Mr. John Pierson" (g.s.). Mr. Pierson d. testate in Hanover, Morris Co., N. J., (NJA 33:329), on 23

Aug. 1770, aged 81 yrs. (Pierson Genealogical Records, 1878, p. 16). 5. Keziah Smith, b. 1702; d. 2 Nov. 1779; mar. Jasper Smith, Jr.

widow, Rachel (Anderson) Smith, died there intestate in September 1805 (NJA 39:414).

Ralph Smith married Rachel, daughter of Enoch and Catherine (Opdyck) Anderson of Trenton Township, Hunterdon County, N. J. (GMNJ 21:43; NJA 30:21). By deed of 28 December 1743, Enoch Anderson [Jr.], of Trenton, mercht., Benjamin Stevens of Maidenhead, yeoman, and wife Sarah; and Ralph Smith of Maidenhead, and wife Rachel, conveyed to Catherine Bonham of Trenton, five lots of land, with recital that Enoch Anderson, late of Trenton, deceased, by his will of 2 October 1741 devised the residue of his estate equally between his son Enoch and daughters Catherine, Sarah, and Rachel (recorded 6 August 1756, West Jersey Deed Book N:187).

The will of Ralph Smith, of Hanover, Morris Co., N. J., dated 16 September 1783 and proved 15 July 1784, bequeaths to wife Rachel the ten acres bought of the estate of Dr. Thomas Budd; to son Jasper the bond I have against him; to daughter Catherine Cheevers  $\pounds$  125; to daughter Sarah Lewis  $\pounds$  125; to grandson William Ames Smith the house where I live and 50 acres, or if he dies under age, to grandson Ralph, son of Jasper Smith; to grandson Charles Smith 50 acres, he to pay the legacies to my two daughters; to grandson Swilliam Melville Smith and Ralph Smith, sons of Jasper, the rest of my lands, excepting eight acres to my grandson Charles Smith; and appoints wife Rachel, son Jasper, and Aaron Kitchell executors (NJA 35:362).

Children of Ralph and Rachel (Anderson) Smith:

- 28. William,<sup>4</sup> d. testate in Morris Co., N. J., Dec. 1774 (NJA 34:483); by wife Elizabeth he had issue: William Ames Smith, b. posthumously in 1775, who chose his uncle Dr. Jonathan Cheever, of Morristown, N. J., his guardian on 2 July 1790 (NJA 36:209).
- 29. Jasper, m. and had issue: Ralph Smith, and William Melville Smith by 1783, named in the will above.
- 30. Catherine, m. Dr. Jonathan Cheever of Morristown, who d. 14 Oct. 1794 aged 50 yrs.
- 31. Ralph, d. before 1783; m. and had son Charles Smith named in the will above.
- 32. Sarah Smith, m. one Lewis by 1783.

11. JOSHUA<sup>3</sup> SMITH, sixth and youngest son of Jasper Smith, Sr., of Maidenhead Township, was baptized there on 22 June 1714 by the Presbyterian minister from Philadelphia (PGM 19:282). He died in August 1784, in Oxford Township, Sussex Co., N. J.

His wife, Keziah Pelton, daughter of Benjamin and Keziah Pelton of Huntington, L. I.; and of Hopewell, Hunterdon Co., N. J., was baptized 19 October 1729 in Huntington, and died after the date of his will of 1777. (Corrections of the *Pelton Family in America*, 1892, page 543, which states that Keziah Pelton married one *Platt Smith*, are published in *American Geneal*ogist, 40:100.)

The will of Joshua Smith of the town of Oxford, Sussex Co., N. J., dated 4 September 1777 and proved 3 November 1784, devises to wife Keziah Smith the best feather bed, etc., with my Negro wench Juda, wife of my Negro man Prince, and a bay mare that came by her father's legacy; orders his lands to be sold within six years from his decease, my son Joshua to have an equal share and benefit of working said lands until sold; devises to said son Joshua Smith £70 after the sale of lands; to son Jasper Smith £100 likewise, and the remainder of the money divided among my children, namely Plat Smith, Benjamin Smith, Obadiah Smith, Annanias Smith, and Keziah Smith my youngest daughter, as they come of age or at marriage; to my oldest daughter Christian Biles my Negro girl Pegg; to my daughter Mary Smith my Negro girl Deborough now living with her; and appoints his wife Keziah Smith and son-in-law John Biles executors (digest of the original will; compare brief abstract in NJA 35:361, which includes the inventory of personal estate dated 3 September 1784). The Pelton Family states (page 543) that the sons Obadiah, Annanias, and Platt, or most of them, removed to Tompkins County, N. Y., about 1797-1800.

Children of Joshua and Keziah (Pelton) Smith:

- 33. Joshua.<sup>4</sup>
- 34. Jasper.
- 35. Plat.
- 36. Benjamin.
- 37. Obadiah.
- 38. Annanias.
- 39. Christian, m. by 1783 John Biles.
- 40. Mary, b. 1752; m. by 1778 Joshua Smith (no. 22).
- 41. Keziah.

12. JOHN<sup>4</sup> SMITH, born about 1735, described as under 21 in the will of his father, John Smith, in 1748, died in December 1769. His widow, Rachel Smith, whose maiden surname has escaped discovery here, was born 2 June 1738, per Bible records, and as Rachel Mershon, died 20 November 1830, aged 93 years, per obituary in the *New Jersey State Gazette*. As Rachel Smith, widow, she had married secondly William McCoy of Maidenhead Township,\* who died intestate, and as Rachel McCoy, she and her son Philip Smith gave bond on 25 February 1785 as administrators upon his estate (NJA 35:262). She married third, as his second wife, Henry Mershon, also of Maidenhead Township, who was born January 27, 1734, per Bible records, and died 5 November 1814 in his 81st year, per obituary in the *Trenton Federalist*. On

\*Children of William and Rachel McCoy (Bible records): John, b. 3 Jan. 1772; James, b. 9 June 1773; William, b. 5 June 1775; Charles, b. 28 Sept. 1777; Matilda, b. 9 Nov. 1779; Mary, b. 17 Nov. 1781; m. John Clifton Cade, who d. testate 23 Apr. 1861, aged 88 yrs. (g.s., Lawrenceville) and had issue; Elizabeth, b. 28 Apr. 1784.

29 November 1814, Rachel Mershon, widow of Henry, released to the executors of his will her dower rights "in that plantation that was successively owned and occupied by my late husband, namely John Smith, deceased, William McCoy, deceased, and Henry Mershon, deceased" (Our Pioneers, Mershon, 1955, pp. 32-35).

The will of John Smith, of Maidenhead Township, dated 14 November 1769 and proved 20 December 1769, names wife Rachel; five children-Jonathan, Philip, Enoch, Sarah, and Isaiah, all under age; also niece Sarah Hunt; and appoints his wife Rachel and friends Philip Palmer and Nathan Hunt executors. The inventory of his personal estate was made on 7 December 1769 (NJA 33:395).

Children of John and Rachel Smith (Bible records):

41a. Anna,<sup>5</sup> b. 17 Jan. 1756; d. before 1769.

- 42. Jonathan, b. 30 Jan. 1758; living in 1769.
- 43. Philip, b. 6 Mar. 1760; m. (lic. 10 Oct. 1786), Theresa Hersing. Removed from Maidenhead Twp. to Culpeper Co., Va., in 1795; to Logan Co., Ky., in 1818; and to Trigg Co., Tenn., in 1821; resided there in 1833. Rev. War pensioner.
- 44. Enoch, b. 10 Apr. 1763; d. 12 Nov. 1854, aged 92 yrs. (g.s., Upper Burying Ground, Lawrenceville). Wife Patience d. 7 June 1852, aged 88 yrs. (ditto).
- 45. Sarah, b. 4 Oct. 1765; living 1769.
- 46. Isaiah, b. 9 Nov. 1767; living 1769.

13. THOMAS<sup>4</sup> SMITH, born 25 May 1743, son of John and Hannah Smith, of Maidenhead Township, died 18 October 1799, in Freehold Township, Monmouth County, N. J.

He married with license dated 25 January 1764, Sarah Green, who was born 19 August 1744, daughter of Joseph and Elizabeth (Mershon) Green, and died 15 November 1801, per Bible records. The will of Joseph Green, of Trenton Township, Hunterdon County, N. J., dated 12 February 1776, bequeathed lands in Nottingham Township, Burlington County, N. J., to his daughter Sarah, wife of Thomas Smith (NJA 35:166). "Thomas Smith, son of John, and grandson of Thomas, a family settling early between Maidenhead and Trenton. Thomas and Sarah left their ancestral neighborhood, and moved to a farm on what is now (1940) State Route no. 33, about two and one-half miles west of Freehold, owned by the Orr family" (Our Pioneers, Mershon, 1957, p. 59).

The will of Thomas Smith, of Freehold, Monmouth County, N. J., dated 13 October 1799 and proved 25 November 1799, provides for his wife Sarah and daughters Hannah and Nancy Smith to be maintained on the place by his son son John Smith, to whom he bequeaths the farm and all personal estate, he to make all payments to the other devisees; to daughters Hannah and Nancy £50 each when they marry; to son Waters Smith £25 on demand; to daughter Rebecca Morris £25 and appoints his wife Sarah and son

John Smith executors (NJA 38:337).

Children of Thomas and Sarah (Green) Smith (Bible records):

46a. Hannah,<sup>5</sup> b. 15 Nov. 1764; unm. in 1799.

46b. Elizabeth, b. 25 Feb. 1766; not named in father's will.

- 46c. Waters, b. 15 July 1767; d. in 1849; m. Elizabeth Davison, b. 8 Oct. 1769; d. 26 July 1839.
- 46d. Rebecca, b. 1 Sept. 1772; m. by 1799 one Morris.
- 46e. Nancy, b. 28 Nov. 1774; unm. in 1799.

46f. John T., b. 22 May 1778; coexecr. of father's will, 1799.

46g. Sarah, b. 22 Aug. 1781; not named in father's will, 1799.

46h. Joseph, b. 24 June 1783; not named in father's will, 1799.

20. JOHN<sup>4</sup> SMITH, born about 1740, eldest son of John and Isabel (Tindall) Smith of Maidenhead Township, died there in September 1812. He married Catherine ———.

The will of John Smith of Maidenhead, dated 30 August 1812 and proved 9 October 1812, orders the sale of all estate except as here devised; after payment of debts, devises one-third of the residue to wife Catharine Smith during her lifetime, and two-thirds equally divided among my sons and daughters (not named), except my son Jasper to have two shares; and appoints sons-in-law Nathan Fish and Benjamin Smith executors. The inventory of personal property was appraised at \$813.47 on 1 October 1812. (From the original will; brief abstract in NJA 41:346.) Catherine, widow of John Smith, died 2 February 1834, aged about 90 years (gravestone in Presbyterian Churchyard, Lawrenceville).

Children of John and Catherine Smith:

47. Jasper,<sup>5</sup> living in 1812.

- 48. Sarah, b. 1784; d. Apr. 1859; m. 7 Mar. 1805, Nathan Fish, b. 10 Dec. 1779, son of Benjamin Fish, d. 7 July 1865 (Cooley, Trenton and Ewing, 1883, p. 72).
- 49. Mary (?), m. by 1812, Benjamin Smith (No. 69).

21. JASPER<sup>4</sup> SMITH, born in 1740, described as "grandson, second son of my son John," in the will of Jasper Smith of Maidenhead, died there 10 April 1820, aged 80 years (gravestone in Upper Burying Ground, Lawrenceville). Jemima, "consort of Jasper Smith," died 28 August 1836, in 93rd year (gravestone).

"Jemima," daughter of Daniel Lanning of Ewingville, "married Jasper Smith of Lawrenceville, and had issue: Daniel, graduated at Princeton, a lawyer, resided in Sunbury, Pa.; Asher lived in the homestead; Hannah married Daniel Clark; Sarah married Elias Scudder; Elizabeth married Richard Hill; Jasper died 1832; and Prudence married first William Mershon and second Joseph Patterson, who died 1838 aged 58, by whom she had Mary, wife of Dr. Allison Perrine of Monmouth Co., she died in 1867 aged 90"

(CSTE, page 158, which omits the son Enoch Smith, named in his father's 1817 will as deceased, and substitutes a son Jasper Smith as died in 1832, who is not named in the will). The will of Daniel Lanning of Trenton Township, dated 30 October 1771, as abstracted in NJA 34:296, does not name a daughter Jemima.

The will of Jasper Smith of Lawrence Township, dated 7 May 1817 and proved 4 May 1820, devises to wife Jemima; to grandson Charles Clark \$150.00; to son Asher Smith; to daughters Hannah Clarke, Sarah Scudder, and Elizabeth Hill; to son Asher's daughters (not named); to daughter Prudence Patterson; to grandson Samuel Mershon; to son Enoch's children (not named); and appoints his wife Jemima Smith, son-in-law Richard Hill, and nephew Daniel Cook, the executors. Witnesses: Prudence Cook, Daniel Lanning, William Wilgus. (Digest of original will.) The account of this Jasper Smith in the *History of Burlington and Mercer Counties*, 1883, page 847, confuses him with No. 24 Jasper Smith.

Children of Jasper and Jemima (Lanning) Smith:

- 50. Daniel,<sup>5</sup> b. in 1765 in Maidenhead Twp.; d. 6 Apr. 1810 in Milton, Northumberland Co., Pa.; "a graduate of Princeton in the class of 1787, he studied law in that State and began the practice of his profession in Northumberland County in 1795. He resided upon a fine farm on the southern limits of Milton, the pioneer lawyer of that borough" (*History of Northumberland Co.*, 1891, p. 246). His widow and daughter Grace Smith must have returned to New Jersey, as the latter was m. there to her first cousin, No. 83 Daniel Scudder, on 20 Oct. 1813, with the Rev. Joseph Rue, of the Presbyterian Church of Hopewell, officiating.
- 51. Asher, "lived on the homestead" in Maidenhead (CSTE, p. 158); d. after 1817; m. Sarah Smith, who was b. 12 Oct. 1773 and d. after 1810, dau. of James Smith of Maidenhead, formerly of Morristown, N. J., who d. in 1810 (NJA 41:344). (See No. 8 Thomas and Hannah [Hunt] Smith.) Issue: daughters mentioned in the will of grandfather Jasper Smith, including: Mehitable, b. 1795 and d. 25 Feb. 1855, wife of James Brearley, who d. 25 May 1872 in 80th yr., per g.s. in Presb. Chyd., Lawrenceville. (D.A.R. Lineage Book No. 20, p. 129; Hist. First Presb. Ch., Morristown, N. J., Part 2, p. 218; CSTE, p. 13, corrected dates.)
- 52. Hannah, m. Daniel Clarke of Maidenhead, who d. there intestate Nov. 1803 (NJA 39:84), and had issue (Clarke): (a) Charles, m. Elizabeth Lyons, Sunbury, Pa.; (b) Mary, m. Joshua Anderson; (c) Elizabeth, m. Henry Runyon and one Kingman; (d) Jemima, m. Thomas Coombs of Freehold, N. J.; (e) Enoch, m. Mercy Green of Easton, Pa.; (f) William, m. Sarah Graham of Phila.; (g) Smith (CSTE, p. 40).
- +53. Sarah, b. 1770; m. Elias Scudder.
  - 54. Elizabeth, b. 1771; d. 28 Jan. 1837 aged 66 yrs., per g.s. in Presb. Chyd., Ewing Twp., N. J.; m. Richard Hill, who d. intestate in Ewing Twp., Dec. 1826 aged 67 yrs., per g.s. as abovesaid. Issue (Hill): (a) Jonathan; (b) Jasper, d. 3 Feb. 1847 aged 51 yrs. (g.s.), a merchant in Trenton, unm.; (c) Enoch, m. Delia Ann Stillwell and resided in Mt. Pleasant, Iowa; (d) Samuel, d. 14 July 1825 aged 27 yrs. (g.s.); (e) Sarah Ann, 2nd. wife of Morgan Scudder; (f) Daniel, m. and lived on the Susquehanna River; (g) James; (h) Theodore Wallace, d. 4 Sept. 1884 (g.s. in

Ewing Chyd.), whose wife Caroline (Gilkyson) Hill d. 18 Nov. 1911 per ditto (CSTE, p. 123).

- 55. Enoch, b. say 1763 in Maidenhead Twp., d. 9 Feb. 1817 in Sunbury, Northumberland Co., Pa., where he was admitted to the bar in 1798 (*Hist. of Northumberland* Co., 1891, p. 246). He m. and had issue mentioned, not by names, in his father's will.
- 56. Prudence, b. in 1778; d. 6 June 1867 in 90th yr. (g.s. in Presb. Chyd., Lawrence-ville). She m. (1) William Mershon, who was b. 1 Mar. 1769, and d. in Maidenhead (Lawrence) Township, Apr. 1814 (NJA 42:268), and had issue (Mershon): (a) Mary, d.y.; (b) Samuel Davies, b. 5 Dec. 1804; d. 12 Sept. 1888 per g.s. as abovesaid (*Our Pioneers, Mershon*, p. 31). Prudence m. (2) Joseph Patterson, who was b. 6 Mar. 1780 and d. 1 July 1838 per g.s. in Presb. Chyd., Lawrenceville, and had further issue (Patterson): (c) Mary, b. 18 May 1817 and d. 3 Jan. 1893 (g.s.), who m. 25 May 1836, Allison Ely Perrine, M.D., b. 23 Oct. 1805, son of John and Sarah Ely (Allison) Perrine of Millstone, N. J., and d. 6 Feb. 1881 (g.s. in Presb. Chyd., Lawrenceville, also *Daniel Perrin, Huguenot*, 1910, p. 178); (d) Jasper Smith, b. 9 Jan. 1822 and d. 19 Nov. 1831 (g.s. in Presb. Chyd., Lawrenceville).

TO BE CONTINUED

# The Smith Family of Bedford, N. Y., and Maidenhead, N. J.

LEWIS D. COOK, F.A.S.G.

22. JOSHUA<sup>4</sup> SMITH, born in 1745, third son of No. 6 John and Isabel (Tindall) Smith of Maidenhead Township, died there in November 1785, in his 41st year, per gravestone inscription in the Upper Burying Ground at Lawrenceville. He married his first cousin, Mary Smith (No. 40), daughter of Joshua and Keziah (Pelton) Smith of Maidenhead and of Oxford Township, Sussex Co., N. J. She married second Samuel Baker of Hopewell Township, and died there 9 October 1834 in her 83rd year, per gravestone inscription ("widow of Joshua Smith," her previous husband), in the Upper Burying Ground.

The will of Joshua Smith of Maidenhead, Hunterdon Co., N. J., dated 14 November 1785 and proved 4 February 1786, bequeaths to wife Mary all his lands and plantation "whereon I now live," while my widow; to my two sons William and George Smith my plantation equally divided, after the marriage or death of my widow; to my three daughters, Sarah, Matilda, and Kezia,  $\pounds 50$  each at marriage or at age 20, or to their survivors; my Negro girl Debb shall be at the disposal of my wife. It orders  $\pounds 100$  to be put out at interest for the yearly expenses of the family, and the profits of the plantation to provide for and bring up "my children, my sons William and George to have sufficient schooling and to be put out to trades at a convenient age." Executors: wife and "my loving brother Jasper Smith," and friend Joseph Brearley. Witnesses: Timothy Baker, Samuel Baker, Job Pearson. Inventory of personal estate, 7 December 1785, appraised at £347-9-8 by Christopher Howell and Job Pearson, including "One negro girl called Debb" at \$50.00. (Digest of original will; brief abstract in NJA 35:361. Notice that the Negro girl Debb was evidently the "Deborough" devised by No. 11 Joshua Smith to his "daughter Mary Smith, now living with her," in his will of 4 September 1777.)

The will of Mary Baker, of Hopewell Township, dated 4 October 1832 and proved 28 October 1834, devises to my two sons William and George Smith all monies due me from them; to my grand-daughter Mary Cook my bedstead etc.; to my grand-daughter Matilda Ketcham my bed etc.; to granddaughter Louisa Ketcham my bed, etc., which I lent to my daughter Matilda in her lifetime; the residue of estate to be divided, one-half to my daughter Matilda's children, Matilda, Louisa, and Henrietta, each \$100, or if they die, then to my daughter Matilda's sons, Henrietta's share to be put out to interest until she is 18 or married; and the residue of that half to be paid to my daughter Matilda's son Joshua, he to divide it with his brothers if living

at my decease, and put their shares out at interest until they are of age. The other half of my estate to my daughter Keziah, o have the use of it during her life, and at her decease the remainder of it to be equally divided between her children then living. Son-in-law Daniel Cook sole executor. Inventory of the personal estate, by Enoch Ketcham and William S. Cook, appraised at \$1,1040.27 (Digest of original will.)

Children of Joshua and Mary (Smith) Smith:

- 57. William,<sup>5</sup> b. in 1779; d. testate in Lawrence Twp., 20 Apr. 1855, in 77th yr., per g.s. in Upper Burying Ground, Lawrenceville. He m. Elizabeth Reynolds, who d. in 1859, having m. 2nd one whose name not recovered here. Issue: (a) Charles, b. 16 May 1845; enlisted in Co. H, First N. J. Cavalry, at age 17 and served to the end of the Civil War; was appointed collector, Lawrence Twp., in 1883; m. 5 Feb. 1868, Martha H. Smith, dau. of Samuel and Caroline (Hughes) Smith, and had issue: Emma, m. George R. Cook, son of Thomas B. Cook of Hopewell Twp.; Edgar, m. Nellie Case; Lambert H., m. Fannie Withers; and Charles H., m. Harriet Maple and resided 1930 in Trenton, N. J., Route 4. (b) David, m. Emma Stuart, had issue Fred and Walter. (c) Amanda, m. James Wood, had son Harry Wood, who m. Ida H. Neff. (F. B. Lee, Genealogical and Personal Memorial of Mercer Co., 1907, p. 306.)
- +58. George W., b. in 1780; d. 10 July 1848, Philadelphia.
  - 59. Sarah, b. 11 Aug. 1778; d. 26 July 1824 (g.s., Presb. Chyd., Pennington, N. J.); m. Ephraim Phillips, b. 14 June 1770 and d. 5 Mar. 1834 per g.s. ditto, son of William and Ruth (Titus) Phillips. They had issue (Phillips): (a) George, b. 11 Sept. 1803; d. 7 July 1869; m. 21 Sept. 1825, Abigail Ketcham (The Lott Family, p. 62). (b) Mary, b. 10 Sept. 1805; d. after 1887 in Newtown, Pa.; m. 26 Feb. 1836, David Feaster, b. 26 Feb. 1808 and d. 10 June 1873 in Northampton Twp., Bucks Co., Pa. (The Lott Family, p. 62).
  - Matilda, b. 2 Mar. 1783; d. 15 Aug. 1832 (g.s., Presb. Chyd., Pennington, N. J.); m. 3 Nov. 1799, Enoch Ketcham, b. 4 July 1774, d. 5 Mar. 1850, per g.s. ditto, son of Levi and first wife Elizabeth Ketcham of Hopewell Twp. They had issue (Ketcham) per Bible record: (a) Joshua, b. 14 Sept. 1800; d. 27 Jan. 1860. (b) Sarah, b. 29 May 1804; d. 12 June 1832, unm. (c) Meriah, b. 6 June 1809; d. 10 Feb. 1832, unm. (d) Matilda, b. 12 Jan. 1813; d. 17 Jan. 1888. (c) William Smith, b. 27 Oct. 1814; d. 25 Sept. 1896. (f) Louisa, b. 19 Sept. 1816; d. 29 July 1900, unm. (g) Enoch, b. 30 Oct. 1818; d. 26 Dec. 1896. (h) Elizabeth, b. 5 Apr. 1822; d. 8 Mar. 1832. (i) George, b. 9 Aug. 1824. (j) Henrietta, b. 29 Dec. 1827; d. 13 July 1867; m. one Potter and had dau. Louisa K. Potter, of Great Barrington, Mass., in 1930, m. one Strong, and had son Ludlow Potter Strong, of N. Y. C., in 1930.
  - 61. Keziah, b. 7 Oct. 1784; d. 19 Jan. 1866 (g.s. in Presb. Chyd., Pennington); m. 26 May 1804, Daniel Cook, b. 16 July 1780, d. 20 July 1837 in Hopewell Twp., bur. same chyd. with g.s. inscription, only child of Samuel and Prudence (Lanning) Cook of Hopewell Twp.), and had issue 12. (Lee, op. cit., pp. 519 and 717, GMNJ 42:133.)

22a. ELIZABETH<sup>4</sup> SMITH is assigned here as a daughter of No. 6 John and Isabel (Tindall) Smith of Maidenhead Twp., by deductions from the statement in Cooley, *Trenton and Ewing*, 1883, page 155, that Ralph Lanning "married first Elizabeth, sister of Jasper Smith, and second Mary, daughter of Amos Hart," and the fact that he had an eldest son named Jasper Lan-

ning. The order of his wives as stated seems to be in reverse, as his will names wife Elizabeth, not Mary. Ralph Lanning was born in 1723, son of Robert and Martha (Hart) Lanning, Jr., of Trenton Township. He died in Hopewell Township in December 1800, aged 77 years, per gravestone inscribed also "R.L." in the Presbyterian Churchyard, Ewing Township.

The will of Ralph Lanning, Sr., of Hopewell Township, dated 24 June 1798 and proved 31 January 1801, devises his estate to wife Elizabeth; to sister Martha, widow of John Phillips; to sons Amos and Daniel the lands they live on; to grandsons Abijah Lanning and Ralph Reed £10 each; to son Noah the remainder of lands, the wagon, plow and harness, he paying to his brother Ralph £50; to daughters Elizabeth Cornell and Mercy Reed £50 each; and appoints son Amos Lanning and son-in-law William Cornell executors (NJA 39:266). Ralph Lanning was a second lieutenant in Capt. Hunt's Company, First Regiment of Hunterdon County Militia, scout and guide to General Washington (Officers and Men of N. J. in the Revolution, page 445). Children of Ralph Lanning, Sr.:

- 62. Jasper Lanning, d. before 1798; m. Keziah Reed, who d. testate in Hopewell Twp., N. J., in 1812 (NJA 41:229); had sole issue: Abijah Lanning, who m. Ann Green, b. 6 Dec. 1785, d. 25 Jan. 1842 per g.s.; and had sole issue: Jasper Laning, who m. 1 Jan. 1846, Rebecca Garwood (CSTE, pp. 86, 155).
- 63. Ralph Laning, b. 11 Mar. 1759; d. 31 Aug. 1843 in Lawrence Twp.; bur. in the Presb. Chyd., Ewing Twp. He m. by license of 30 July 1782, Rebecca Smith, b. 16 Feb. 1767, d. 15 May 1854. He was a pensioner of the Revolutionary War (GMNJ 31:81). They had issue 11.
- 64. Amos Laning, b. in 1760-64; d. intestate in Hopewell Twp., admin. granted 24 Oct. 1826 to John Carpenter (CSTE, p. 155).
- 65. Daniel Laning, b. in 1778; d. 23 Aug. 1821 in Lawrence Twp., per notice in Trenton newspaper. Administration upon his estate was granted 5 Sept. 1821 to (his widow) Elizabeth Laning and (her brother) William H. Welling. On 3 Aug. 1835, Elizabeth Laning, guardian of Caroline Allen Laning and Mary Elizabeth Laning, the children under the age of 14 years, of Daniel Laning, late of Lawrence Twp., decd., prayed the Orphans Court for an order to sell his real estate, which was granted. Daniel Laning m. (1) 8 Oct. 1798, Esther Moore, per Middlesex Co. records (NJA 22:634), (2) 13 Dec. 1819, Elizabeth Welling, per Trenton newspaper notice, dau. of Joseph and Mary (Howell) Welling (CETS, p. 303). Issue: Caroline Allen Laning, 1820-1882, m. 1 June 1841, Amos Sickel, 1820-1894, of Bucks Co., Pa., and Trenton; Mary Elizabeth Laning, d. after 1835.
- 66. Noah Laning, b. 1766-68; d. intestate, Hopewell Twp., in 1819; m. Theodosia Smith.
- 67. Elizabeth Laning, b. 29 Oct. 1765; d. 16 July 1845, wife of William Cornell of Hopewell, b. 30 Mar. 1759, d. 12 Feb. 1833 (GMNJ 26:72).
- 68. Mercy Laning, m. one Reed; had son Ralph Reed in 1798.

23. WATERS<sup>4</sup> SMITH, born in 1732, eldest son of No. 7 Jasper and Keziah (Smith) Smith of Maidenhead Township, N. J., died there without issue on 17 August 1820, aged 88 years and 7 months per gravestone in the Upper Burying Ground, in Lawrenceville. "Died. In Lawrence, on the 17th of August, Waters Smith, in the 88th year of his age. He was an elder in the

7.66

church for nearly half a century. His funeral was unusually large and solemn" (Trenton Federalist, 11 Sept. 1820). Waters Smith was elected a freeholder of Maidenhead Township in 1764, 1766, and 1770. He married first, with a license of 17 January 1770, Jane Van Cleve, daughter of John and Sarah (Couwenhoven) Van Cleve of Maidenhead Township (NJA 22:376, 34:536, 537). Jane, wife of Waters Smith, died 23 March 1809, aged 65 years, per gravestone with his. (These dates correct those in CSTE, p. 292.) Waters Smith married second Lammetje (Bergen) Couwenhoven, widow of Garret Couwenhoven of Dutch Neck, Windsor Twp., N. J., who had died there intestate in November 1785. She was born 9 April 1758, daughter of George and Maria (Probasco) Bergen of Windsor Township, and died after 30 August 1817, the date of Waters Smith's will (NYGBR 82:214; *The Bergen Family*, 1876, No. 436; NJA 35:97).

The will of Waters Smith, Senr., of Lawrenceville, dated 30 August 1817 and proved 7 September 1820, bequeaths to nephew Waters Smith, Junr., a 6- or 7-acre woodlot east of a 4-rail fence south of my orchard, on the Branch Turnpike Road, bounded by the land of James Smith decd., by Five Mile Run or Brook; also a 100-acre tract east of said woodlot, on the Branch Turnpike Road and Five Mile Run, bounded by land I bought of my brother Israel Smith, Senr., and by that of Joseph Van Cleve, near my bridge, with all the improvements, with half the cattle, hogs, and sheep, all my horses, my wagon, gears, plows, harrows, and cider mill; also a 4-acre lot in the Great Meadow, lying by Israel Steven's lot. To my brother Benjamin Smith an 8acre woodlot at the far end of my place, next to Temple's and between Major Mershon's and William Biles' lots. To Waters Smith, Jr., a 4-acre woodlot next to Benjamin Smith, Esquire's, lot of 8 acres. To John Stevens, Thomas and Israel Stevens, Benjamin Smith, Junr., and Israel Smith, Junr., my five nephews, all the remainder of my land; that is, the land lying south of a 4rail fence and the woodlot given to Waters Smith, Junr.; my 7-acre lot in the Great Meadow to be sold, and the money divided between my five nephews named above, they to subscribe \$20.00 each towards enclosing the Upper Burying Ground, commonly called, up by Samuel Hunt's, with a fence or a stone wall. Orders that Waters Smith, Junr., shall pay Samuel Smith, son of Benjamin Smith, Junr., \$200 proclamation money in three years after my decease, as a legacy, out of the land given him. Orders John Stevens, Thomas and Israel Stevens to pay their mother Catharine Stevens £100 equally between them in one year after my decease, as a legacy, out of the land given them. Orders Benjamin Smith, Junr., and Israel Smith, Junr., to pay their father, Israel Smith, Senr., \$100 in one year after my decease, as a legacy, out of the land given them. To my wife Lamattey Smith, the possession of certain rooms we now live in, "all the goods which she brought with her when she moved to my house," a Negro girl Sarah Bristor, the use of furniture, glasses, dishes, bedding, while my widow, and possession of a horse, riding chair, and a cow, as also \$650, the 6 large silver table spoons marked W.L.S. and the 6 silver

tea spoons marked W.L.S.; Waters Smith, Junr., to deliver wheat, beef, firewood, etc., every year as long as she remains my widow. To the two daughters of Elizabeth Breyrley, deceased, \$100 each if they arrive at 18 years, otherwise to be divided among my five nephews named above, and to them the residue of movable estate. Appoints two nephews, namely Israel Stevens and Waters Smith, Junior, executors, "trusting that no one will be dissatisfied of my estate, as I have endeavored to satisfie my relations as I thought best." Witnesses: Isaac Brearley, Sarah Brearley, Johnes Brearley.

24. JASPER<sup>4</sup> SMITH, Esq., born in 1737, second son of No. 7 Jasper and Keziah (Smith) Smith of Maidenhead Township, died there, without issue on 5 October 1813 aged 77 years, "Counsellor at Law," per gravestone inscription in the Upper Burying Ground, Lawrenceville. For a separate account of his life, see the present compiler's article in GMNJ, January 1971. Pages 781-782, this volume.

25. ISRAEL<sup>4</sup> SMITH, born in 1738, third son of No. 7 Jasper and Keziah (Smith) Smith of Maidenhead Township, died there, "very suddenly," 1 July 1818, in the 80th year of his age, per item in *Trenton Federalist*. No gravestone is found in Lawrenceville, where he had a life interest in a plantation of his brother Jasper Smith, No. 24. Israel Smith married by 1763 Johanna Hill, daughter of Samuel Hill of Nottingham Twp., Burlington Co., N. J., who died in 1785.\* "Mrs. Israel Smith, widow of Mr. Israel Smith, died in Lawrence Township on 16 August 1819" (Trenton *True American*, 23 August 1819). The will of No. 23 Waters Smith names Israel Smith's children (below) as nephews and nieces.

Children of Israel and Johanna (Hill) Smith:

- +69. Benjamin,<sup>5</sup> Jr., b. 1774; d. 18 Dcc. 1825.
  - 70. Israel, Jr., b. 1782; d. 16 Aug. 1840 in his 59th yr., near Troy, Miami Co., Ohio. He m. 15 Feb. 1809, Maria Runyon, with the Rev. Holloway W. Hunt, of the Presb. Ch. of Kingwood, N. J., officiating. The bride was b. there 1782, dau. of Hugh and Sarah (Hill) Runyon of Kingwood, formerly of Lamberton, N. J. (NJA, 2nd series, 3:7). She d. 21 Sept. 1840, aged 58 yrs., near Troy, Ohio. Mrs. Israel Smith, Jr., was admitted to membership on 7 Nov. 1818, per register of the Presb. Ch., Lawrenceville, N. J. They had issue:
    - (a) Benjamin Clark<sup>6</sup> Smith, b. 21 Apr. 1811; d. 3 June 1888 in Phila. He m. 16 June 1834, Sarah Sutton, b. 16 Oct. 1816, d. 4 Oct. 1894 in Phila., dau. of Ozwin and Sarah (Allen) Sutton of Trenton, N. J., and they had issue (Bible records): (1) Benjamin Smith, b. 17 Mar. 1835; d. 24 May 1835. (2) Osburn S. Smith, b. 20 Dec. 1837. (3) Sarah Virginia Smith, b. 16 July 1840; d. 25 May 1915. (4) Peter Ten Eyck Smith, b. 9 Nov. 1843. (5) William Henry Smith, b. 17 Sept. 1845; d. in Battle of Fredericksburg, Va., 13 Dec. 1862. (6) Ellen Maria Smith, b. 14 Oct. 1847; d. in 1908; m. Charles Booth and had day. Elles Booth and had day. Elles Booth and had day.

Booth, and had dau. Ellen Booth, b. Wilmington, Del., m. Gideon T. Smitheman, Jr. Res. Phoenix, Ariz., 1964. (7) Mary Adda Smith, b. 1 Oct. 1854.

\* See Appendix 2: Samuel Hill Family.

- (b) Lamata Bergen Smith, d. 4 Dec. 1834 in 18th yr. (Obit).
- (c) Waters Smith, bap. 2 June 1821, Presb. Ch., Lawrenceville, N. J.
- (d) Israel Stevens Smith, bap. 12 June 1830, same.
- 71. Waters,<sup>5</sup> Jr., b. in 1779; d. 2 Nov. 1865 in 87th yr., in Lawrence Twp. (Trenton Daily State Gazette, 13 Nov. 1865). Gravestone in the Lawrenceville cem. states he d. 2 Nov. 1866 in 88th yr. His uncle No. 23 Waters Smith, Sr., bequeathed his 100-acre farm in Lawrence Twp. to him. "Mr. Waters Smith, printer," and "Miss Bersheba Rozell," both of Maidenhead, were m. there 25 July 1805, with the Rev. James Armstrong, pastor of the Presb. Ch., officiating (Trenton Federalist, 29 July 1805). Bathsheba, wife of Waters Smith, d. 26 Aug. 1855 in 77th yr., per g.s. with his. She was a dau. of John Rozell of Maidenhead Twp., who d. 8 Jan. 1800, aged 63-8-19, and his wife Anna (Van Cleve) Rozell, who d. 27 Mar. 1786, aged 40-0-22, per g.s. in the Presb. Chyd. there. Waters and Bathsheba (Rozell) Smith had issue including: (a) Jane and (b) John R. Smith, whose gravestones have no dates.
- 72. Elizabeth, b. 22 Sept. 1791; d. 4 Aug. 1817, per g.s., First Presb. Chyd., Trenton. She m. 2 Mar. 1814, as his 1st wife, Samuel Brearley, b. 17 Jan. 1792, d. 27 May 1848, per g.s. with hers, son of George and Nancy (Gillingham) Brearley of Lawrence Twp., Mercer Co., N. J. They had issue (Brearley): (a) Elizabeth, m. Thomas R. English; removed South. The will of no. 23 Waters Smith devised \$100 each to "the two daughters of Elizabeth Brearley, deceased, if they arrive at 18 years." (b) Jane, d. 21 Sept. 1817, aged 0-10-8.

Samuel Brearley, abovesd., m. (2) 16 Dec. 1818, Sarah Smith, who d. 18 Apr. 1829, aged 48-8-26, per g.s. with his; and he m. (3) 15 Oct. 1830, with the Rev. James W. Alexander, pastor of the First Presb. Ch., Trenton, officiating, Mary Ann Smith. She d. 9 Mar. 1882, having survived him and m. (2) Charles Parker, per g.s. with first husband Brearley's as abovesd. The dates of his three marriages are from Trenton newspaper notices. (The above data complement the statements on Brearley in CETS, p. 13. The gravestone inscriptions are quoted from Hall, Hist. of the Presb. Ch., Trenton, 2nd ed., 1912, p. 384. See Brearley in the Amer. Geneal., 1964.)

27. CATHERINE<sup>4</sup> SMITH, daughter of No. 7 Jasper and Keziah (Smith) Smith of Maidenhead Township, named as sister in the will of No. 24 Jasper Smith, dated 8 January 1811, and in that of No. 23 Waters Smith, dated 30 August 1817, as Catherine Stevens, and as having sons John, Thomas, and Israel Stevens, was born about 1738 and died after 1817. She married in or before 1756, Thomas Stevens, who was born about 1735 and died in Maidenhead Township, in July 1777. His will, dated 25 March 1777 and proved 9 August 1777, names wife Catherine; son John under 21 years; son Thomas; daughter Elizabeth under 18 years; son Israel; and appoints wife Catherine and brother-in-law Waters Smith executors (NJA 34:497).

Children of Thomas and Catherine (Smith) Stevens:

- 73. John, b. 1757; d. 13 Aug. 1843 (g.s., Upper Burying Ground, Lawrenceville).
- 74. Thomas, b. 1761; d. 24 May 1824 (g.s., same); m. (1) Cornelia —, who d. 2 June 1794 aged 23 yrs.; (2) by 1810, Hannah Smith, who d. 6 July 1861, aged 89

yrs., dau. of No. 27c James Smith of Maidenhead Twp.

75. Israel, b. 1763; d. 16 Oct. 1848 (g.s.); m. Ruth Rozell, who d. 23 Feb. 1851 or 1854, aged 81 yrs., dau. of John and Anna (Van Cleve) Rosell (g.s.).
76. Elizabeth la free 1750. With the free 1750.

76. Elizabeth, b. after 1759; living in 1777.

27c. JAMES<sup>4</sup> SMITH, born 3 July 1740, son of No. 8 Thomas Smith, in Maidenhead Township, N. J., died there in December 1810, to which place he had returned from Morris County, N. J., in 1785. James Smith and his first wife Mehitabel renewed the covenant on 3 May 1772; and she became a communicant on 4 Sept. 1774. She d. 27 Sept. 1778, aged 27 yrs.; and he married 2nd on 27 June 1779, Charity Pitney (all per published register of First Presbyterian Ch., Morristown, N. J., Part 2, p. 218). The will of James Smith of Maidenhead Township, Hunterdon Co., N. J., dated 6 February 1810 and proved 16 January 1811, names wife Charity; daughters Hannah wife of Thomas Stevens, Mehitabel wife of John Pharis, and Sarah wife of Asher Smith; and appoints son-in-law Thomas Stevens and his brother Israel Stevens exrs. (NJA 41:344). Charity Smith, widow of James Smith, d. 15 Feb. 1819, aged 81 yrs., in Lawrence Township, per item in Trenton *True American*.

Children of James and Mehitabel Smith (bap. First Presbyterian Church, Morristown, N. J.):

- 77. Hannah,<sup>5</sup> b. 8 Feb. 1772; bap. 1 May 1772; d. 6 July 1861, 2nd wife and widow of No. 74 Thomas Stevens.
- 78. Sarah, b. 12 Oct. 1773; bap. 28 Nov. 1773; d. after 1810; m. in or before 1794, Asher Smith (d. after 1817, son of No. 21 Jasper and Jemima (Lanning) Smith of Maidenhead Twp.). They had issue, mentioned in his father's will of 7 May 1817 as daughters, including Mehitabel<sup>6</sup> Smith, b. 1795; d. 25 Feb. 1855, aged 60 yrs., wife of James Brearley, who d. 25 May 1872 in his 80th yr. (g.s. in the Presb. chyd., Lawrenceville). He was a son of George and Ann (Gillingham) Brearley of that place (Gillingham Family, 1901, p. 42; CSTE, p. 13; AG 40:210).
- 79. Mehitabel, b. 13 Aug. 1775; bap. 24 Scpt. 1775; d. intestate in Lawrenceville, N. J. in 1827. She m. 27 Feb. 1808, with the Rev. Isaac V. Brown, of the Presb. Ch. of that town officiating, John Phares, of the same place.
- 80. Thomas, b. 30 May 1777; bap. 28 June 1778; d. 26 July 1785.

53. SARAH<sup>5</sup> SMITH, born in 1770, daughter of No. 21 Jasper and Jemima (Lanning) Smith of Maidenhead Township, N. J.; died 30 January 1853, aged 83 years (g.s. in Presbyterian churchyard, Ewing Township, N. J.). She married Elias Scudder, who was born in 1767, son of Daniel and Mary (Snowden) Scudder. He died intestate in Trenton Township, Mercer Co., 20 February 1811, aged 44 years (g.s.). The inventory of his personal estate was made by Richard Hill and John Scudder on 14 March 1811, and the account was sworn to by Sarah Scudder, administratrix, on 2 April 1811 (NJA 41: 328).

Children of Elias and Sarah (Smith) Scudder:

81. Daniel, b. in Trenton Twp., N. J.; m. 20 Oct. 1813, with the Rev. Joseph Rue, of the Hopewell Presb. Ch., officiating, Grace Smith, dau. of his late uncle, No. 55

Daniel Smith of Milton, Northumberland Co., Pa., and they removed to her inherited farm there in 1815. He read law with Samuel Hepburn, was admitted to the bar at Sunbury on 26 Nov. 1817; elected to the Penna. Legislature 1821-27; deputy attorney-general for Northumberland Co., in 1828-29; and d. in Jan. 1829. Daugh-

ter Mary Scudder m. Thomas Hepburn (Hist. Northumberland Co., Pa., p. 249; CSTE, p. 219).

- 82. Jasper Smith, b. 17 Oct. 1797; d. 20 Oct. 1877 at his residence, 78 West State St., Trenton, N. J., the first pres. of the Mechanics and Manufacturers Bank in that city, treas. of the Presb. Ch. He m. Mary Stillwell Reeder (b. 20 May 1797, d. 16 Sept. 1882, dau. of Amos Reeder of Ewing Twp.), and they had issue (Scudder): (a) Daniel, d.y.; (b) Edward Wallace, b. 11 Aug. 1822 and d. in 1893; grad. Princeton 1841, admitted to the bar in 1844, a justice of the Supreme Court of N. J., 1869-1893, m. 23 May 1848 Mary Louisa Drake (b. 30 Nov. 1823, d. 20 Jan. 1890, dau. of George King Drake of Morristown, N. J.), and had issue; (c) Christina, b. 26 Oct. 1823 and d. 18 Feb. 1894, m. Judge William McIlvaine, who d. 13 Jan. 1875 (Scudder Assoc. Bulletin no. 22, p. 17; CSTE, p. 219).
- 83. John, b. 17 Aug. 1796, d. 2 May 1840; m. Nancy Green (1807-1882), dau. of James B. Green, and had issue (Scudder): (a) Alfred, b. June 1827, d. Aug. 1827; (b) Sarah Smith, b. 10 Aug. 1828, d. 3 Feb. 1858 in Phila., m. 28 Dec. 1848, as his 1st wife, Jesse Moore Cook, son of No. 61 Daniel and Keziah (Smith) Cook of Hopewell Twp.; (c) Alexander, b. 8 Mar. 1831, d. Sept. 1831; (d) Catharine G., b. 4 Sept. 1832, d. 20 Aug. 1889, m. 4 Jan. 1860, as his 2nd wife, Jesse Moore Cook, abovesaid, who d. 17 Sept. 1896; (e) John, b. 6 June 1835, d. 14 July 1889, m. Jennie Moore; (f) William, b. 7 Feb. 1838, d. 28 Nov. 1863.
- 84. Abner, b. 8 May 1800, d. 10 Nov. 1878 (g.s., Presb. chyd., Ewing Twp.). He m. Hannah Reeder (b. 30 Aug. 1804, d. 22 May 1869 per g.s. with his). They had issue (Scudder): (a) Edwin; (b) Jasper Smith, who m. Mary Hart (1839-1904).

58. GEORGE W.<sup>5</sup> SMITH, born in 1780, second son of No. 22 Joshua and Mary (Smith) Smith of Maidenhead Township, N. J., died 10 July 1848 aged 68 years, and was buried in the First Baptist churchyard, Philadelphia, per records of the Board of Health. In 1860 the Baptist Church property on Second Street, north of Market, was sold, and all interments were removed to a plot in Mt. Moriah Cemetery. The gravestone inscriptions therein do not include one for George W. Smith (PGM 11:28). George W. Smith was received into membership by that church on his baptism on 5 April 1802. He married Elizabeth ——.

The will of George W. Smith, of Philadelphia, dated 20 April 1848 and proved 26 July 1848, bequeaths to his wife Elizabeth the use and income of his house and lot in South Camden, N. J., during her lifetime, as also the mortgage held against son George's property, 184 North 2nd Street in the Northern Liberties of Phila. To sons William, George W., and Henry H. Smith, the balance of real and personal estate, \$500 to be deducted from son William's share, which was lent him when he purchased his house in Norristown, Pa. To son Henry H. Smith, the building and lot, 175 North 2nd Street, valued at \$9,000, he to pay two other sons William and George W. Smith \$3,000 each. Appoints as executor son William Smith, who qualified at the probate, signing his name and "Norristown, Pa."

Children of George W. and Elizabeth Smith:

85. William,<sup>6</sup> apparently the man of this name who m. 14 Dec. 1826 Sarah Ann Gardner (reg., First Baptist Ch., Phila.). A letter of dismission was granted on 31 Mar. 1834 to George W. Smith for his son William and wife Sarah to the church at

Phoenixville, Pa., by said First Baptist Church. Executor of his father's will in 1848, William Smith resided in Norristown, Montgomery Co., Pa.

86. George W., Jr., merchant, 184 North 2nd St., Phila.

87. Henry H., merchant, 175 North 2nd St., Phila., 1848.

69. BENJAMIN SMITH, JUNR., born in 1774, son of No. 25 Israel and Johanna (Hill) Smith of Maidenhead Township, N. J.; died there on 18 December 1825 (Trenton Federalist of 26th inst.) but his gravestone is not found in either the Presbyterian churchyard or the Upper Burying Ground in Lawrenceville. Benjamin Smith, Jr., served as town clerk of Lawrence, 1804-1825. Mary Smith, wife of Benjamin, was admitted to membership in the Presbyterian Church of Lawrenceville on examination on 14 May 1807. She was apparently a daughter of No. 20 John Smith.

The will of Benjamin Smith, of Lawrence Township, Hunterdon Co., N. J., dated 12 November 1825 and proved 10 January 1826, devises to son Samuel H. Smith and daughter Theodosia the house and lot on the Branch Turnpike between Trenton and Princeton in trust for bringing up the other children, not named; devises also to son Jasper B. Smith, daughters Elizabeth, Jane, and Lamatta Ann; and appoints brother Waters Smith and son Samuel H. Smith executors. Witnesses: Israel Smith, Maria Smith, Catherine J. Smith (digest of original will).

Children of Benjamin and Mary Smith, Jr.:

- 88. Samuel H., b. 1802; d. 26 Nov. 1865 (g.s., Upper Burying Ground, Lawrenceville). He m. (1) 16 Feb. 1837, Johannah H. Smith (b. 20 June 1813, d. 20 Dec. 1841 per g.s. with his). He m. (2) Joanna ---- (b. 2 Oct. 1817, d. 5 Oct. 1887, per g.s. with his). He had issue, per gravestones: (a) Theodosia E., b. 1845, d. 5 Oct. 1872 unm.; (b) John E., d.i. 31 Oct. 1850; (c) Benjamin H., d.i. 13 Sept. 1847; (d) Mary J. A., b. 14 Sept. 1852; d. 9 Oct. 1853; (e) Wesley F., d.i. 14 Sept. 1854; (f) Walter S., b. 1853, d. 21 Jan. 1871.
- 89. Theodosia, m. 8 Oct. 1829, George W. Johnson.
- 90. Jasper Brown, d. intestate in 1843, Mercer Co., N. J.
- 91. Elizabeth.
- 92. Jane.
- 93. Lamatta Ann, admitted to membership 23 May 1831, Presb. Ch., Lawrenceville, N. J.

#### APPENDIX 1: TINDALL FAMILY

THOMAS TINDALL, of Nottingham Twp., Burlington Co., N. J., to whom Thomas Budd conveyed a 100-acre tract, 10 Sept. 1690 (NJA 21:443), d. testate Oct. 1714 (NJA 23:465), survived by widow Isabel Tindall, who d. testate in Windsor Twp., Middlesex Co., N. J., May 1733 (NJA 30:483). They had issue, the first eight baptized 7 Oct. 1704, and the ninth 27 Sept. 1705, in Hopewell Township by the Church of England minister from Burlington, N. J. (PGM 2:242), and all twelve named in the parents' wills, viz .:

- 1. Mary,<sup>2</sup> m. John Pullen.
- 2. Elizabeth, b. 1686; d. 23 Apr. 1722; m. 26 July 1706, Robert Pearson (NJA 32:248; GMNJ 33:12).

- 3. Thomas, d. Apr. 1715 in Nottingham Twp., N. J., testate (NJA 23:465); m. Johanna Watson, dau. of Isaac Watson, of same place (Ibid., 23:493).
- 4. Anna, mar. one Biles.
- 5. William, d. Mar. 1742 in New Windsor Twp., Middlesex Co., N. J., testate (NJA 30:482; Lee, Mercer Co., N. J., p. 570).
- 6. John.
- 7. Sarah.
- 8. Robert, d. unm., Trenton Twp., Hunterdon Co., N. J., testatc, Oct. 1732 (NJA 30: 483).
- +9. Joseph, bap. 27 Sept. 1705; d. Oct. 1769.
  - 10. Isabel, m. Isaiah Van Roome, who d. intestate in Middlesex Co., N. J., Aug. 1748 (NJA 30:501).
- 11. Ruth.
- 12. Isaac.

9. JOSEPH<sup>2</sup> TINDALL, bap. 27 Sept. 1705 in Hopewell; d. testate, Trenton Twp., Hunterdon Co., N. J., in Oct. 1769 (NJA 33:433), having had issue by wife Mary Hart (who survived him):

- 13. Joseph,<sup>3</sup> b. 1736; d. testate 13 June 1812 (NJA 41:379) Hopewell Twp., Hunterdon Co., N. J. (g.s., Presb. chyd., Ewing Twp.), wife Abigail (Smith) Tindall d. 24 May 1812 aged 70 yrs. (g.s., *idem.*; CSTE, p. 269).
- 14. Elizabeth, m. (lic. 21 Aug. 1769), Nathaniel Temple, of Hopewell Twp., Hunterdon Co., N. J., who d. 19 Sept. 1810 aged 86 yrs. (g.s., Presb. chyd., Ewing Twp.), intestate (NJA 41:373; CSTE, p. 267).
- 15. Isabel, m. John Smith of Maidenhead Twp.
- 16. Sarah, m. John Phillips of Maidenhead Twp., who d. intestate in 1794 (NJA 37: 283). The Phillips genealogy in Lee, Memorial of Mercer Co., N. J., 1907, page 77, states that Capt. John Phillips, born in Maidenhead about 1721, married in 1760 Abigail Tindall, as also in the History of Burlington and Mercer Cos., N. J., page 846, both without any evidence adduced.

# APPENDIX 2: SAMUEL HILL FAMILY

SAMUEL HILL, of Nottingham Twp., N. J., whose will, dated 30 April 1785 and proved 2 June 1785, bequeathed to his only son Smith Hill the 137-acre home plantation; and devised to wife Christian, daughters Sarah Runyan, Johanna Smith, Elizabeth Hutchinson, and youngest daughter Mary Hill; and appointed his sons-in-law Israel Smith, Hugh Runyan, and Jonathan Hutchinson executors (NJA 35:195). Samuel Hill, b. 14 Sept. 1716, d. 5 May 1785, per g.s., First Presb. chyd., Trenton.

Children of Samuel and Christian Hill:

- 1. Smith, d. testate in Burlington Co., N. J., 9 Jan. 1822, ae. 71 (g.s. in Trenton).
- Sarah, 1744-1829, m. Hugh Runyan of Lamberton, Nottingham Twp., Burlington Co., N. J., and they removed by 1794 to Kingwood Twp., Hunterdon Co., N. J., where he d. in 1823. The will of Hugh Runyan, dated 23 June 1821 and proved 22 July 1823, names wife Sarah, and children: John Runyan, Henry L. Runyan, Evan Runyan, Elizabeth Marselis, Sarah Ten Eycke, and Maria wife of Israel Smith; and appoints Charles Ewing, Esq., attorney-at-law, son-in-law Peter Ten Eycke, and friend Thomas Capner, Sr., Esq., executors (NJA, 2nd ser., 3:7, footnote; D.A.R. Lineage Book 121, p. 187).
   Johanna, m. No. 25 Israel Smith, Sr.

- 4. Elizabeth, m. by license of 25 Feb. 1771, Jonathan Hutchinson, who d. testate in Burlington Co., N. J., in 1792 (NJA 37:195).
- 5. Mary, d. testate and without issue, in Maidenhead Twp., in Sept. 1809, widow of William Howell, of same place, who had d. there intestate on 10 April 1801, aged 43 years. See NJA 39:227, 229, 40:185. This corrects CSTE, p. 138, that states this William Howell married Mary, daughter of *Isaac* Hill of *Flemington*.

#### \* \* \*

# Additions and Corrections \*

Your editor has received from the compiler, too late for insertion, a revised entry for No. 13 THOMAS<sup>4</sup> SMITH (1743-1799). From a comparison of this with the sketch already printed (pages 58-59 of this volume) the following addenda et corrigenda have been compiled: Thomas Smith died 17 (not 18) October 1799; he and his wife are buried, with four children, in Old Tennent churchyard (inscriptions in F. R. Symmes, Hist. of Old Tennent Church, 1904, pp. 265, 276). Of the children, Hannah (46a) d. 12 Aug. 1803, unm.; Watters (46c) d. 23 Mar. 1849 in Harrison Co., West Va., m. abt. 1793 (his son Charles Smith, b. 13 Nov. 1796, d. 13 June 1877, m. 22 Jan. 1823 Mary Grant, b. 27 July 1804, d. 22 May 1879); Rebecca (46d) m. 20 Jan. 1796 Samuel Morris, and they removed from Monmouth Co., N. J., to West Va. in 1818; Nancy (46e) d. 8 Sep. 1809, unm.; John T. (46f) d. 30 Apr. 1846, Monmouth Co., N. J.; Joseph (46h) is indeed named in his father's 1799 will, not "unnamed" as in the account printed on page 59. The same will (of Thomas, 1799), incidentally, named Hannah and Nancy as daughters 'who live with me."

\*Page 760–761, this volume.